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P R O C E E D I N G S1

11:02 a.m.2

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  (presiding) Good morning.3

We're here this morning to hold a4

prehearing conference in the Crow Butte Resources5

Marsland Expansion Area proceeding.6

My name is Paul Bollwerk.  I'm the Chair7

of this Board.  With me here in Rockville this morning8

are Judge Richard Wardwell; also, our law clerks,9

Sarah Ladin, Kayla Mayhill, and Jill McKast.  And our10

Judge Hirons, Thomas Hirons, is joining us from New11

Mexico remotely.12

At this point, why don't we go around and13

get the information from all the parties in terms of14

who's on the line?  I'll start with the Applicant, if15

we could, please.16

MR. SMITH:  Yes, Your Honor.  This is17

Tyson Smith for Crow Butte Resources.18

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  The NRC19

staff, please.20

MS. SIMON:  Your Honor, this is Marcia21

Simon with the NRC staff and my co-counsel, Ms.22

Monteith and Mr. Carpenter, are calling in and are on23

the line.24

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  And then, for25
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the Intervenor Oglala Sioux Tribe?1

MR. BALLANCO:  Good morning, Your Honor.2

This is Tom Ballanco for the Oglala Sioux3

Tribe.4

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  Thank you5

very much.6

And we understand that Mr. Frankel will be7

joining us in progress at some point.8

MR. BALLANCO:  That is our intent, Your9

Honor.10

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  Thank you11

very much.12

Before we begin, I just want a reminder to13

everyone, it's better if you can, before you speak,14

that you can give us your name, so that it's easier15

for the court reporter to identify everybody, because16

we are making a transcript of the prehearing17

conference.18

So, what I wanted to do first this19

morning, briefly, is to kind of procedurally review20

how we got to this point about witness availability,21

and talk with you, then, about kind of where the Board22

is at.23

In terms of the procedural process that24

we've got here, back in mid-April of 2017, the Board25
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established a general schedule for this proceeding1

under which the evidentiary hearing on the2

Intervenor's Admitted Contention 2 was to be conducted3

from October 30th through November 1st of 2018.  The4

evidentiary hearing schedule has not been revised5

subsequently and actually was confirmed in an order6

dated, most recently, May 21st of 2018.  So, that's7

been the basic schedule we have been operating under8

since April of 2017.9

Most recently, however, in preparation for10

the hearing, the Board issued an administrative order11

that indicated, among other things, that the Board12

intended to empanel all of the witnesses for the13

parties relative to Contention 2, or any portion of14

it, so as to be able to expedite Board questioning of15

the witnesses by asking a question of any witness at16

anytime.  And so, the Board indicated that it would17

put all the witnesses on at once, and then, we would18

ask questions among all the witnesses as we went19

forward.  And that's an order, a Licencing Board20

order, dated July 27th of 2018.21

Additionally, the Board advised that it22

anticipated that all the party witnesses would be23

available for the entirety of the hearing, unless a24

party advised the Board of some limitation on their25
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availability by September 21st, 2018.  That was also1

part of the July 27th order.2

On September 21st, we received a notice3

from Intervenor Oglala Sioux Tribe that two of their4

witnesses, Dr. Kreamer -- am I pronouncing that5

correctly, Mr. Ballanco?6

MR. BALLANCO:  This is Tom Ballanco.7

Yes, Your Honor, it's Dr. Kreamer.8

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  Dr. Kreamer.  I'm glad we9

got that straight.  Dr. Kreamer then.10

Dr. Kreamer and Mr. Wireman would only be11

available for one day out of the three days that the12

hearing had been scheduled for.  Upon receipt of that13

notice, the Board, we talked among ourselves and14

decided we would need to have a prehearing conference15

with the parties because witness availability could be16

a significant issue in the case.  And then, we had our17

law clerk, Sarah Ladin, send you all an email trying18

to find on Wednesday, today, that we could have that19

prehearing conference.20

In response, we basically got a response21

back from everyone saying 11 o'clock would work.  But22

Mr. Frankel was a little concerning about arriving23

late.  We wanted to make sure that there was someone,24

since Mr. Frankel had signed the notice, who could25
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speak to the question of what the problems were, what1

the issues were, in terms of the two witnesses not2

being available other than that one day, the first day3

of the hearing.4

And our law clerk, then, sent him another5

email saying, could someone, could Mr. Ballanco, who6

we understood was going to be on the call at the7

beginning, speak to that issue?  And we got an email8

back from Mr. Frankel which not only indicated that,9

yes, indeed, that was the case, but, then, laid out10

the reasons why the witnesses, at least in his view,11

were not available.12

One of the things to do, if there is no13

objection -- normally, I wouldn't put an14

administrative email like that in the record, but I15

certainly want, if I can, to preserve that for the16

record, so it is clear what transpired that that email17

was sent to everybody.  So, I am going to go ahead and18

put that in the electronic hearing docket, unless19

there's some objection from anyone.20

Anybody in terms of the Applicant?21

MR. SMITH:  This is Tyson Smith for Crow22

Butte.23

No objection, Your Honor.24

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  And staff?25
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MS. SIMON:  This is Marcia Simon for the1

staff.2

No objection, Your Honor.3

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  And then, the Tribe?4

MR. BALLANCO:  This is Tom Ballanco for5

the Tribe.6

No objection, Your Honor.7

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  Thank you.8

So, we had the email, and I think9

everyone's read it, but I want to give Mr. Ballanco an10

opportunity to repeat or expand, or say anything he11

wants, about the availability of these witnesses.12

So, Mr. Ballanco, at this point, I will13

turn to you and see what you have to say.  Any14

additional terms of the email or do you simply want to15

have the email be what it is?16

MR. BALLANCO:  Your Honor, I think the17

email spells out, at least in Mr. Frankel's18

perspective -- and I think that is the accurate one --19

Dr. Kreamer had initially intended to miss class on20

Wednesday, which is the 31st.  So, he would be21

available all three days of the hearing.  In the22

meantime, he's doing a project in South Korea and has23

had to miss a number of classes already.  So, he was24

instructed that he can't miss any more of his classes. 25
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And so, he informed us of that, in which case we could1

have either had him on the Tuesday or the Thursday,2

but not the Wednesday.3

Mr. Wireman flies out on the morning of4

November 1st, which is Thursday.  So, we had5

anticipated having him two days, but it turns out, I6

suppose, that they will travel together.  So, Mr.7

Wireman is, in fact, bringing Dr. Kreamer back to the8

airport.  I think we could probably manipulate his9

schedule to get him for an extra day, if necessary.10

But that, I think Mr. Frankel summarizes11

how that information was presented.12

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  Okay.13

MR. FRANKEL:  David Frankel joining the14

call.15

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  Oh, great.16

And then, Mr. Frankel, do you have17

anything you want to add?  I don't know when you came18

in, but we were basically at the point where we were19

talking about the email that was sent yesterday.20

MR. FRANKEL:  Yes.  I caught the tail-end21

of Mr. Ballanco's discussion.  It's consistent with22

everything I know.23

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  Let me take24

a second, then, and I appreciate you all giving the25
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Board this information.  Let me give you a little bit1

of background about the hearing and, also, about the2

Board's approach at this point, given what we've seen3

in terms of direct and rebuttal testimony, including4

the testimony that we ruled on on Monday in terms of5

the Motion in Limine that was filed by the staff.6

And I'll begin with sort of a little7

background.  The reason for this hearing really,8

having seen the rebuttal -- I'm sorry -- your direct9

and your rebuttal testimony -- is really to provide an10

opportunity for you all to provide, basically,11

rebuttal of the rebuttal or rebuttal of the direct,12

however you want to put, based on Board questions that13

we are in the process of generating in terms of things14

that we want more information about, as we need to15

develop an adequate record in this case.16

And so, in one sense, this hearing is17

really an opportunity for you all, your witnesses, to18

have an opportunity to talk to the Board and provide19

us with information that would help us to make a20

decision in this case, to develop an adequate record21

and, then, make a decision in this case.22

Again, it's for the parties.  It helps the23

Board, but, again, it's for the parties.  We are going24

to take the record of the events and make a decision25
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based on that record.  And we're trying to provide the1

parties with an opportunity to get additional2

information into the record based on the Board's3

questions.4

I should mention at this point that the5

Board has generated among ourselves nearly 100 pages6

in questions, and that's before, basically, we begin7

to look seriously again at the rebuttal, based on the8

ruling on Monday.  So, I suspect there will be some9

more.10

So, based on that -- and we were going to11

talk about this at the hearing on the 10th or the12

prehearing conference that's scheduled for the 10th --13

but let me lay out sort of how the Board viewed what14

it was going to do before it received the notice on15

Friday.16

We saw this proceeding, basically, on the17

first Monday -- that would be October 30th, but just18

look at it as the first morning -- dealing with19

administrative matters, opening statements, and we20

wanted to start questioning Dr. LaGarry, both about21

his background testimony -- we see it sort of give his22

knowledge, expert knowledge, in stratigraphy in the23

area.  And that questioning, then, would probably be 24

completed by sometime in the afternoon.25
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The afternoon, first day, we would, then,1

begin and complete the questioning regarding Mr.2

Wireman's testimony concerning Contention 2, Concern3

1.  Our hope, again, was to finish that on the first4

day.5

Then, the second day in the morning, we6

hoped to begin and complete the testimony of Dr.7

Kreamer regarding Contention 2, Concern 2.  In the8

afternoon of the second day, begin and complete the9

questioning of both Mr. Wireman and Dr. Kreamer10

concerning Contention 2, Concern 3, and, if possible,11

begin the questioning of Mr. Wireman and Dr. Kreamer12

concerning Contention 2, Concern 4, and then, if13

necessary, following through to the last day, November14

1st, and complete the questioning for Mr. Wireman and15

Dr. Kreamer regarding Contention 2, Concern 4.16

And I'm framing this in terms of the17

Concerns and those witnesses to focus this. 18

Obviously, we would have questions for the staff and19

the Applicant as well as those two witnesses about20

those Concerns, but, basically, sort of framing it21

based on how it was laid out in the Contention and22

based on the testimony that we had seen.23

So, that's the Board's basic concept, and24

I think that's one we would still think is a good one25
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at this point.1

So, if you look at, then, what we have now2

seen in terms of the notice, it appears we are at3

least a day, probably maybe as much as two days, short4

of our opportunity to question the witnesses who we5

think are important.  And we're there for the three6

days.  We'll continue, we'll question who's there and7

who's available, and to the degree we would like to8

carry forward, obviously, in the order we set out for9

some flexibility in that regard.  But it appears that10

there is just simply not enough time for the Board to11

be able to ask particularly Dr. Kreamer and Mr.12

Wireman the questions that we have about Concerns 1,13

2, 3, and 4.  And that's the problem for us.14

Again, we're there to develop an adequate15

record.  We're going to do it with who's available. 16

But at this point we are basically short of time in17

terms of how we had hoped to conduct the proceeding. 18

And I guess we're kind of wondering, to a degree, what19

the parties -- if there are any alternatives20

available.  If not, we'll simply follow this order,21

and when people are there, we'll question them, and if22

they're not, we will ask the questions, and whatever23

responses we get from whoever is there, well, that's24

what we'll use to develop our record.  It's not25

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433



208

optimal, but, unfortunately, that's kind of the1

situation we're in.2

Let me just stop here.3

Judge Wardwell, do you want to add4

anything further?5

JUDGE WARDWELL:  No, I think you explained6

appropriately.7

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  And, Judge8

Hirons, is there anything you want to say at this9

point?10

JUDGE HIRONS:  No.  Thank you.11

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  So, that, in12

a nutshell, is the Board's problem.  We want to13

develop an adequate record, but at this point we don't14

have the witnesses within the timeframe that we set15

out.16

And I guess I'll turn now to the parties17

to see if they have any suggestions or thoughts about18

we solve this dilemma.19

Let's see, shall we start, let's talk with20

the Tribe first, just to see if they have any21

thoughts.22

MR. FRANKEL:  David Frankel here for the23

Oglala Sioux Tribe.24

Thank you.  I appreciate that summary.25
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Obviously, this is not an ideal situation. 1

You know, I wish we had these experts at our beck and2

call.  We asked them to keep this time period open at3

the first time we became aware of the hearing4

schedule.5

You know, a possible solution, if you're6

willing to entertain this, I note that there is a7

regulation, 2.1208, that talks about written8

presentation and written questions of the Board.  Is9

it possible to get some preliminary things out of the10

way on paper prior to the hearing, to make the best11

use of Dr. Kreamer and Mr. Wireman's time, and perhaps12

condense, you know, what we could do with them to make13

it more impactful for the purposes of completing the14

record?  That's a suggestion.  Wondering if there's15

any feedback to that?16

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  Well, this is Judge17

Bollwerk.18

I mean, we're already actually provided19

you with a stipulation which runs, oh, 8 or 10 pages20

-- I don't remember -- that you're looking at now.  I21

don't know where you are in that process, but I think22

that's what we sort of felt was the kind of things23

that we could deal with on a written basis as opposed24

to simply getting it -- we don't necessarily want to25
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turn this into a written hearing.1

MR. FRANKEL:  Okay.  We're looking at2

that, and we have our experts looking at that.  And I3

appreciate that.  I think that is definitely going to4

enhance the efficiency.5

The only other thing I can say is, if you6

decide to go ahead and do Dr. LaGarry first and have7

Mr. Wireman and Dr. Kreamer spinning their thumbs8

waiting, and then, they leave without getting9

addressed.  And then, you decide to address an empty10

chair, it's going to raise due process concerns from11

our perspective.  So, I'd ask you to just seat Dr.12

Kreamer and Mr. Wireman when they're available and get13

what you can from them along the tone and tenor of14

your presentation, but that's what you're going to do15

anyway.  And then, you know, entertain Dr. LaGarry's16

testimony after that.17

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  Let me turn18

to the Applicant and see if you have any suggestions.19

Oh, hold on one second.20

JUDGE HIRONS:  Before we do that, could we21

hear from Mr. Ballanco?  You started to talk about22

some issues of transportation or things that it looked23

like maybe some could be there longer if we24

coordinated some travel, or whatever.  At least we25
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would have one of them available.  And if there is a1

situation where one is available on another day, that2

would still be helpful, as long as they are willing to3

adopt the testimony of the other and be willing to4

answer questions on it, which, based on our previous5

experience and other situations, they seem to be able6

to respond quite a bit to each other's testimony. 7

Could you elaborate a little bit more in regards to8

what you were talking about when Mr. Frankel came on?9

MR. BALLANCO:  Yes, Your Honor.  Thank10

you.11

Tom Ballanco for the OST.12

It is possible that Mr. Wireman may be13

able to -- he initially had said he would be available14

for two days.  He flies out to Cuba on the morning of15

the 1st.  So, he could testify on the 30th and the16

31st.  His plans had coincided with Dr. Kreamer's. 17

But, given that we still are a month out from these18

hearings, I'm sure that we could arrange independent19

travel for the two experts, so that we could have Dr.20

Kreamer on Tuesday, Mr. Wireman on Tuesday and21

Wednesday, and Dr. LaGarry for all three days.  I22

believe that is possible based on the schedule as I23

understand it.  I could confirm that today, but I24

think that is what we have been informed.25
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JUDGE HIRONS:  And do you see any1

potential issues with, then, being able to respond to,2

Mr. Wireman, that is, being able to respond for those3

items that Dr. Kreamer had initially provided in his4

testimony?5

MR. BALLANCO:  Again, Tom Ballanco for the6

OST.7

I think Mr. Wireman could certainly8

address some of those issues.  I'm certain Dr. Kreamer9

would like to speak directly to some of the points he10

made directly that fall within his field of expertise,11

but I think, in his absence, particularly if we know12

that is the situation, I think we can give them some13

time to kind of get on the same page, as it were.  And14

I think Mr. Wireman would be at least capable to speak15

to most of Dr. Kreamer's points.16

MR. FRANKEL:  David Frankel here.17

Could I add to that, Tom and everybody?18

We also have the ability for Mr. Wireman19

on the 31st to call Dr. Kreamer.  I think he starts20

teaching on the 31st at 10:30 or 11:30 in the morning. 21

He has a two- or three-hour class.  So, it's entirely22

possible that, if there were things that Mr. Wireman23

could not speak on behalf of Dr. Kreamer, he could24

check in with him and, then, circle back that day25
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before the end of session and, you know, respond to1

those after consulting with Dr. Kreamer on the phone.2

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  All right. 3

Thank you.4

So, it sounds like we have some options.5

Let's turn to the Applicant first to see6

if they have thoughts about any of this.7

MR. SMITH:  This is Tyson Smith for Crow8

Butte.9

I don't think we really have anything to10

add here.  Our witnesses are going to be available all11

three days.  So, from my perspective, whatever order12

you want to consider our witnesses, it's fine with us.13

I guess my only thought on this, the14

options we've heard, is I'd strongly prefer to not be15

trying to call in or having testimony being taken by16

phone or leaving time to go take calls.  I think17

that's ultimately just going to slow down the18

proceeding.  And so, I'd prefer -- I think it makes19

sense to proceed with whoever is there and try to20

maximize the time that the Tribe's witnesses are21

available and use that time to the best of our22

ability, rather than trying to work in some23

opportunities for consultation, and the like, sort of24

officially as part of that process.25
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CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  Thank you.1

Is there anything the NRC wants to add?2

MS. SIMON:  Your Honor, this is Marcia3

Simon from the staff.4

I think Mr. Smith pretty much summed up5

what I would say.  Our witnesses will be there the6

entire time, and whatever order you decide to ask7

questions in order to maximum the time for the8

witnesses who are available is fine with us.9

And I also agree that having someone call10

in or having consultations would be disruptive and11

inefficient.  So, the staff would probably suggest not12

doing that.13

Thank you.14

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  Let me go15

back to either Mr. Frankel or Ballanco, see if you16

have anything further you want to say at this point,17

given what we just heard from the staff and the18

Applicant.19

MR. BALLANCO:  This is Tom Ballanco for20

the OST, Your Honor.21

I understand the Board has laid out a22

schedule.  To the extent we could take the Dr. LaGarry23

day, if you will, and trail that -- hopefully, given24

what Mr. Wireman can speak to, both his own comments25
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and whatever ones related to Dr. Kreamer, I know1

that's not the ideal order of events the Board has2

laid out.  But, given that possibility, it kind of3

jumps around a little bit, but if we could do that, I4

think we can address the issues with the experts in5

the days provided, given that Mr. Wireman can kind of6

fill in for Dr. Kreamer on the days he's not7

available.8

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  Let me just9

clarify one thing.  I think there was a statement that10

was made -- I believe it was in the notice -- that11

said that no one was available on Thursday, which I12

understood, again, Tuesday is the first day, Wednesday13

is the second day, Thursday is the third.  So, even14

Dr. LaGarry is not available on Thursday, is that15

correct?16

MR. BALLANCO:  This is Tom Ballanco for17

the Tribe, Your Honor.18

That is not correct.  Dr. LaGarry is19

available for all three days.20

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  He's available for all21

three days?  Okay.  Maybe I misunderstood.  I'll have22

to go back.  Anyhow, you've clarified that.  So,23

that's fine.24

All right.  We're going to go off the25
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record here one second.  We are going to go on mute1

here.  We need to talk about this among ourselves. 2

We'll be right back.3

Thank you.4

(Whereupon, the foregoing matter went off5

the record at 11:26 a.m. and went back on the record6

at 11:30 a.m.)7

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  This is Judge8

Bollwerk again.9

Thank you very much for your patience.10

We've talked it over, and we'll propose11

the following, and then, get party responses to it: 12

So, since it appears there's some availability for Mr.13

Wireman on Wednesday, our thought is the following: 14

we would be willing, after we've taken care of the15

administrative matters and the opening statements, to16

begin the questioning of Dr. Kreamer on Concern 2 the17

first morning, the morning of October 30th.  Try to,18

then, finish his testimony.19

Then, while he's still there, we would20

move on to Contention 2, Concern 3, and Contention 2,21

Concern -- hold on.  I've got something wrong.  One22

second.23

(Pause.)24

Well, in any event, to whatever degree we25
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can do Concerns 3 and 4, and then, finish up in terms1

of Mr. Wireman and Dr. Kreamer with Mr. Wireman's2

testimony on Concern No. 1, which I think was one of3

his focal points.4

So, we're now looking at Dr. Kreamer on5

Tuesday, as well as Mr. Wireman on Tuesday, being6

available to talk about Concern 2.  And again, that's7

basically, I think we feel that's Dr. Kreamer's8

testimony; Concerns 3 and 4, to the degree, again,9

that he's available, and then, moving on to Mr.10

Wireman's testimony on Concern 1, which is probably11

going to be sometime on the next day in all12

likelihood.  That's Wednesday.13

Then, assuming that takes us into -- we14

finish in the morning -- that takes us into the15

afternoon, I think the Board thinks it's appropriate16

that, to the degree that he's available, we can go17

ahead and bring Mr. Kreamer in by telephone.  And our18

questioning relative to Concerns 3 and 4 that we've19

undertaken where Dr. Kreamer was not there, if Mr.20

Wireman felt that any of the Board's questions, it21

would be better addressed by Dr. Kreamer, we would22

hold those or come back to those on that Wednesday23

afternoon via telephone with Dr. Kreamer.  I recognize24

that's not optimal.25
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Having said that, we do want to get the1

information.  We're not talking a lot about doing2

virtual hearings here.  They're audiovideo. 3

Unfortunately, since we're in Crawford, we have no4

real internet connection there.  So, we have to have5

a really limited audio.  If they hadn't had a student6

Halloween party at Chadron, we probably would have7

been there the whole week, but it didn't turn out that8

way.  So, we're in Crawford without much internet9

connectivity.10

But we believe it would be appropriate to11

bring Dr. Kreamer in on Wednesday afternoon as soon as12

he's available after class to respond to any questions13

that Mr. Wireman identified to us as being more within14

his bailiwick, something we ought to hear from him15

about.16

JUDGE HIRONS:  And in addition to that,17

finishing up Concern 3 and 4, we probably won't be all18

the way through that until that point.  And then, he19

would be available with Mr. Wireman to finish up those20

questionings on Concerns 3 and 4.21

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  Right, although we have22

to also get Concern 1 done that day as well.23

JUDGE WARDWELL:  And then, move on --24

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  Right.25
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And then, on Wednesday, we would turn to1

Dr. LaGarry, and that would be -- I'm sorry.  On2

Thursday, we would turn to Dr. LaGarry and get his3

testimony in terms of what we consider the sort of4

background information on stratigraphy.5

Obviously, Dr. LaGarry is going to be6

there the whole time.  He is certainly welcome to7

comment, but our impression, based on, I think, the8

Crow Butte license renewal, is that he's not9

necessarily a hydrogeologist, at least in the same10

respect that Mr. Wireman and Dr. Kreamer are.11

But I would mention, yes, all the12

witnesses that were there we empaneled throughout the13

whole thing, and obviously, when we ask a question,14

we'll be looking for responses from the other15

witnesses for the parties that weren't the recipient16

of the question.17

JUDGE HIRONS:  And it's good that Dr.18

LaGarry is there all three days because he does offer19

some good expertise in regards to not the strict20

hydrogeologic calculations and that type of thing, but21

from a strategical standpoint, he can elucidate some22

of the topics that often come up.  So, that's useful23

for him to be there all three days, as it would have24

been nice to have everyone there for all three days,25
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considering the advanced warning that we had to1

schedule this.2

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  So, that's sort of the3

Board's plan.4

Let me go around to the parties again and5

get your comments.  And let's start with the6

Intervenors.7

MR. BALLANCO:  Thank you, Your Honor.8

Tom Ballanco for the Oglala Sioux Tribe.9

We appreciate that schedule.  I think it's10

workable, given the parameters that, unfortunately,11

have arisen.  I do just want to remind the Board that12

Dr. Kreamer's also available, again, only by13

telephone, but all day Thursday as well.  So, if there14

is something that -- I don't know if Dr. LaGarry is in15

a position to say, "Hey, this is something handled by16

him." -- we could also have the same kind of17

telephonic availability for Thursday as well as18

Wednesday.  Mr. Wireman will be entirely unavailable19

on Thursday.20

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.21

MR. BALLANCO:  But, otherwise, that's22

acceptable.23

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  Thank you. 24

That's good information to have.  I appreciate it.25
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Anything else from the Tribe?1

(No response.)2

All right.  Let's turn to the Applicant,3

please.4

MR. SMITH:  This is Tyson Smith for Crow5

Butte.6

Your Honor, frankly, I don't think that7

sounds very fair to Crow Butte's witnesses.  And so,8

I think we would object to that proposal to hold9

testimony by telephone.10

We did participate in the license renewal11

proceeding.  I thought it was very disruptive and12

inefficient to even hold the hearing by video13

conference.  It made it very difficult for our14

witnesses to track what was going on, to respond in15

real time, and it slowed down the hearing16

tremendously, in my view.17

For the Crow Butte witnesses, we've held18

this time this week on our schedule.  We looked at19

other weeks both before and after this week where Crow20

Butte was available.  And we've, frankly, moved our21

schedules in order to accommodate this hearing, and we22

believe it would be appropriate if the witnesses were23

there.  The Board should hear from them.  And if24

they're not, then the parties can rely on their25
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written testimony and submittals previously.  So, that1

would be our view of the appropriate way to handle2

this hearing.3

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  Thank you.4

NRC staff?5

MS. SIMON:  Your Honor, this is Marcia6

Simon for the staff.7

As I said before, we don't think having8

witnesses purely by telephone is appropriate.  I think9

that the video conference that was held in the license10

renewal proceeding, at least there was an ability to11

see the witnesses, to share exhibits and figures by12

video.  And although it was not ideal, as ideal as13

having all people in the same room, at least you had14

that capability.  In this case, you don't even have15

that capability.16

Again, I would just echo what Mr. Smith17

said.  I mean, these dates have been known for a long18

time, and the staff witnesses have been available.  I19

understand that the OST counsel may have just found20

out from their witnesses these issues, but they21

previously indicated that they would be available, and22

the staff feels that that should have been a23

contingency that was prepared for.24

So, we will, obviously, live with whatever25
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you decide, but that's our view.  Thank you.1

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  Thank you2

very much.3

I'm going to go, again, put you on mute. 4

I just want to talk with the Board members here one5

second, and then, we'll be back with you.6

Thank you.7

(Whereupon, the foregoing matter went off8

the record at 11:39 a.m. and went back on the record9

at 11:43 a.m.)10

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  This is Judge Bollwerk.11

Thank you for your patience.12

So, we talked it over, and I guess I want13

to go back to the Intervenor a second.  So, the14

concern that's been expressed is that there's an15

unfairness to the staff and Applicant witnesses if Dr.16

Kreamer comes in by phone because, in theory, this17

case may involve discussion of exhibits.  And I should18

mention that the exhibits will be on display in the19

hearing room.  So, in terms of everybody being able to20

see them, anything that anybody wants to talk about,21

we will certainly be able to put up in the hearing22

room.  And I assume the witnesses would have copies as23

well.24

But the concern is that Dr. Kreamer may25
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get into some very detailed discussion about figures1

or numbers, and that puts the staff and Applicant2

witnesses somewhat at a disadvantage in terms of their3

ability to follow it.  I mean, there is only one4

witness here as opposed to the Crow Butte license5

renewal case where there were multiple witnesses, I6

believe, that were coming in remotely.  But,7

nonetheless, that's somewhat of a disadvantage to8

them.  They've basically made their folks available9

for the three days, and why should they have to be10

disadvantaged?11

Maybe I can see what Mr. Ballanco or Mr.12

Frankel has to say.13

Have I expressed your concern correctly,14

Staff or Applicant?15

MR. SMITH:  Yes, this is Tyson Smith for16

Crow Butte.17

Yes, that's certainly a big part of the18

concern, but not the only aspect.  But, yes, that's a19

big part.20

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  Staff?21

MS. SIMON:  Yes, Your Honor.22

This is Marcia Simon.  This is Marcia23

Simon.24

Yes, that is a large part of our concern,25
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too.1

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  All right. 2

Then, Mr. Ballanco or Mr. Frankel?3

MR. FRANKEL:  David Frankel here for OST,4

if I could start out?  Mr. Ballanco, is that okay?5

MR. BALLANCO:  Sure.6

MR. FRANKEL:  Are you there?  Okay.7

So, when you talk about them bringing8

their people, I think that's really informative.  All9

the NRC experts are on salary at NRC.  All the Crow10

Butte experts are either on salary or consulting fees,11

and it's their job to be there those three days.12

We don't have those experts as, quote,13

"our people".  We are really happy to have them and we14

work out, quite honestly, a stipend and we pay their15

travel, but they're not our people as far as being at16

our beck and call.  We did our best and that's all we17

can do.  We asked them to reserve and, unfortunately,18

we only got the days and times we got.  And some of19

that was not even known as a possibility to us because20

we didn't find out until this past week that Dr.21

Kreamer was now restricted by his Department Chair. 22

And we have to meet our experts where they're willing23

to come and meet with us.  That's what we're dealing24

with, and that's not the fault or it shouldn't be the25
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burden of any other party.1

However, I would like to point out that2

this is not our first rodeo.  We've gone through this3

several times.  These are very smart professionals. 4

They speak each other's language.  I personally view5

the likelihood that Crow Butte or NRC's experts are6

going to be confused or materially prejudiced in any7

way -- I think we should just go forward the best we8

can.9

Ultimately, this is all in the discretion10

of the Board to determine what to take and what not to11

take, and this is to help enhance the completeness of12

a record, and fairness is really not as much part of13

it as long as everyone has an opportunity to be heard14

as far as the goal of completeness of the record.  So,15

I don't think their concerns rise anywhere close to16

the level of a due process issue, and I think they17

should be mitigated by the circumstances that we're18

facing and the goal of the complete record.19

So, if Mr. Ballanco wants to add that, I20

would like to invite him.21

MR. BALLANCO:  Thank you, Your Honor.22

Tom Ballanco, OST.23

Echoing Mr. Frankel's expressions, I would24

only say I understand what NRC staff and the Applicant25
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are pointing out.  I think we all experienced or many1

of us experienced the video conference supplemental2

hearing day in the Crow Butte renewal hearing, and it3

was less effective.  I think everybody agrees with4

that; that, ideally, an in-person hearing is the best5

way to go.  I think if there's any challenge, it is on6

the person not in the room rather than the persons who7

are there live.8

I think given the option of no testimony9

versus a telephonic testimony, it's certainly better10

to have someone weigh-in, where possible, if only in11

voice.  I only note the irony that we're talking about12

the effectiveness of a telephone testimony while on13

the telephone call.14

So, if the Board is agreeable to that15

schedule, we certainly are.  Again, ideally, the best16

thing to do is if we could get all the questions done17

while the witnesses are present.  That's certainly18

better for Mr. Frankel and myself because, given the19

small exchanges that occur at the witness table20

between witnesses are sometimes very helpful, and that21

is not really possible on a telephone call, we would22

prefer the in-person testimony as well.  Given the23

hard facts we're faced with, you know, having the24

option of telephonic testimony I think only enhances25
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the process.1

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  Thank you.2

Let me see one more, anything that the3

Applicant wants to say or the staff?  The Applicant4

first, please.5

MR. SMITH:  This is Tyson Smith with Crow6

Butte.7

I don't have a whole lot else to add at8

this point other than to say I think that the primary9

objective of the proceedings ought to be to try and10

accomplish as much testimony as can be accomplished11

that first day, Tuesday, when all the witnesses are12

available.  And then, if the witnesses are unavailable13

after that, yet we weren't able to get as far as we14

wanted, then that's where the process lies.  We won't15

be able to hear from them again.  We would have to16

rely on their earlier written and rebuttal testimony17

which has already been submitted in the proceeding.18

I don't think that it enhances the19

efficiency of the process to try to work in some20

telephone calls or some time for this.  I just think21

that is unnecessary.  If there's anything that22

critical that needs to be raised, I think there's23

plenty of time to do it on that Tuesday.24

And obviously, the last point is -- and25
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Mr. Frankel made the point about the cost and the1

relative availability of witnesses -- let me just add2

that this is an expensive process for my client, and3

it's not going to come without costs, and it comes to4

substantial cost to have myself, multiple witnesses,5

multiple employees who are not doing their day jobs to6

attend these hearings, not to mention supporting the7

site visit on the day before, which I take it the8

Intervenor's witnesses will not be able to attend9

that, either.10

So, Crow Butte is putting a lot of time11

and energy and expense into this proceeding in order12

to make it as efficient and to provide as much13

information in a timely manner to the Board and answer14

their questions.  And I think it's only fair to expect15

the same from the other parties.16

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  Thank you.17

Anything from the NRC staff?18

MS. SIMON:  Your Honor, this is Marcia19

Simon for the staff.20

I think I just wanted, I guess, to21

reiterate what the Commissions have said in22

promulgating the Part 2 rules, that each party has the23

burden of going forward with their evidentiary24

presentations and testimony, and that includes having25
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your witnesses available when they can be.1

I realize that the NRC staff witnesses are2

-- one of them is a contractor, but the rest of them3

are on staff.  But they're experts and they have many4

other obligations as well.  They spend a lot of time5

preparing for this hearing.  They've blocked time out6

of their schedules for this hearing when they have7

other work to do as well.  So, it's not as if they're8

just 100 percent on this hearing.9

That being said, you know, the staff is10

prepared to abide by whatever schedule the Board11

ultimately decided on.  I think our concern about12

optimum presentation of information and being able to13

follow information is still a valid one, and it may14

just entail having the court reporter read back verbal15

testimony, you know, many times, if necessary.  But,16

if we're willing to accommodate that kind of process,17

then if you decide to operate by phone, then we will18

adapt to that.19

Thank you.20

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  Thank you.21

So, let me just see, do the Intervenors22

having anything further they want to add?23

MR. BALLANCO:  This is Tom Ballanco for24

the OST.25
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I do not, Your Honor.1

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  Mr. Frankel?2

MR. FRANKEL:  Nothing.  Thank you, Your3

Honor.  I appreciate the opportunity.4

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  Let me raise5

one question, since we talked about optimizing6

testimony.  We had given the parties an opportunity to7

make an opening statement, which would take about a8

half-an-hour, if everybody took the time we gave them. 9

Is that something you all still want to do or is that10

something that we should just move into the testimony?11

MR. FRANKEL:  David Frankel for the OST.12

We would waive our opening statement,13

especially since, you know, this issue was introduced14

by us.  We certainly would be happy to waive our15

opening statement.16

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  What about17

the Applicant?18

MR. SMITH:  This is Tyson Smith for Crow19

Butte.20

We can certainly keep our opening21

statement very short and concise, but I would like the22

opportunity to have an opening statement, primarily23

for members of the public or interested members of the24

local community who might be there and who would want25
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to hear at least a little bit of Crow Butte's views at1

the outset of the proceeding.2

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  What about3

the staff?4

MS. SIMON:  The staff -- Your Honor, this5

is Marcia Simon for the staff -- the staff would be6

willing to waive its opening statement.  But, if Mr.7

Smith is going to make a short one, we could probably8

keep ours easily within five minutes.9

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  Let's do this10

then:  I think in our original order it said 1011

minutes.  Let's make it five minutes maximum, and it12

will, hopefully, be less than that.13

Again, you can be sure the Board knows14

what's going on here.  So, while we're happy to hear15

whatever you have to say, perhaps you can keep it16

succinct and within five minutes or less.  I think17

that would be probably a good way to proceed in this18

instance.19

And we will also try to expedite the20

process in admitting the exhibits.  So, that21

administrative matter, we'll try to take care of that22

very promptly as well.23

All right.  So, let me put you on hold one24

last time.  I just want to check with the Board here,25
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and then, we'll come back with you.1

Thank you.2

(Whereupon, the foregoing matter went off3

the record at 11:55 a.m. and went back on the record4

at 11:56 a.m.)5

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  Okay.  This is Judge6

Bollwerk again.7

So, it's now our understanding that, while8

Dr. Kreamer is only available on Tuesday, the first9

day of the hearing, that Mr. Wireman is available both10

Tuesday and Wednesday.  I know there were some11

transportation issues, but that will be addressed by12

the Intervenor.  So, he's available on Wednesday as13

well.  But Dr. LaGarry is there Tuesday, Wednesday,14

and Thursday, all three days of the hearing.15

We're going to take under advisement the16

question of the telephone testimony by Dr. Kreamer,17

but we would ask the Intervenor to make sure that he's18

aware that the possibility exists that he will be19

asked or time will be made available to him on20

Wednesday afternoon after his class, which we're21

assuming is about two o'clock.  You may need to22

confirm that with him, as well as the possibility on23

Thursday of the hearing as well.24

And when we have our next prehearing25
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conference on the 10th of October, we'll let everybody1

know which way we're going to go on that.2

With respect to the prehearing conference3

on the 10th, we'll go ahead and put out an order next4

week.  I think, while we've gone over I think what5

you're going to hear, the order of presentation, in6

this prehearing conference, as you've heard it, we'll7

go ahead and reiterate that again in the order.8

And we're just going to give you some9

information or make clear what the other things we10

want to discuss, one of which was raised today, which11

was the possibility of the site visit or the site12

visit on Monday.  And we'll, hopefully, get some13

information from the Applicant on how that will14

proceed and what information you may need from anyone15

that's going to participate.  I know that's always an16

issue in terms of coming onto a site.  So, we want17

that to be part of the things we want to talk about on18

the 10th.  And we'll give you an order next week that19

gives you the rest of the subject matters for that20

prehearing conference.21

All right.  Judge Wardwell, do you have22

anything you want to add?23

JUDGE WARDWELL:  I have nothing more.24

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  Judge Hirons,25
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anything you want to add?1

JUDGE HIRONS:  No, nothing.2

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  Anything from3

the parties at this point?  The Intervenor, Oglala4

Sioux Tribe?5

MR. BALLANCO:  This is Tom Ballanco for6

the OST.7

Nothing from us, Your Honor.8

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  Anything from9

the Applicant?10

MR. SMITH:  This is Tyson Smith for Crow11

Butte.12

No, Your Honor.13

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  Thank you.14

Anything from the NRC staff?15

MS. SIMON:  This is Marcia Simon for the16

staff, Your Honor.17

Just one thing.  I don't know if this is18

feasible, given the information in Mr. Frankel's email19

saying that Dr. Kreamer was planning to take a late20

flight Monday and drive up early Tuesday.  But my21

thought was, if there is any way to extend the day on 22

Tuesday, if it worked out with Dr. Kreamer's travel23

schedule, then maybe that would help allow maximum24

testimony from him on that day.  So, if that is25
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something the Intervenor's counsel wanted to consider,1

whether that was feasible, I just throw out there.2

Thank you.3

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  Great.  I guess one thing4

we don't know is what time Dr. Kreamer needs to leave5

on Tuesday.6

MR. FRANKEL:  Yes.  David Frankel here for7

OST.8

I looked at some of this travel.  And Mr.9

Ballanco, please chime in.  But I think the latest10

flight out of Denver to Las Vegas is something like11

11:00.  So, he would probably need to be there in12

what, the 9:45 range, and it's about a five-hour13

drive.  So, I think we'd be looking at five o'clock. 14

We can look at an early start or skipping lunch, and15

we're certainly open to that, or even maybe having a16

condensed lunch or sandwich at the table, or17

something.  But I think we are facing some flight time18

limits to get from Crawford to Denver and, then, him19

through the airport system.20

CHAIR BOLLWERK:  All right.  I think we're21

already starting that day at 8:30.  I'll have to talk22

with the other Board members.  I suppose the23

possibility exists to maybe start a half-an-hour24

earlier, but I don't think we can go much earlier than25
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that, obviously.1

And in terms of lunch, I haven't been to2

Crawford.  I understand there is a place, but I don't3

think there's a lot of options.  But we can see, we4

can consider that at the time as well.5

But I appreciate the information about the6

five o'clock flight, or he needs to leave by five7

o'clock to catch his flight.8

So, all right.  Anything else in that9

regard?10

(No response.)11

All right.  Well, at this point, we have12

kept it right to an hour.  We appreciate very much all13

the parties making themselves available on very short14

notice.15

Next week, we'll go ahead and issue an16

order that kind of sets out in a little more detail17

the subjects for the conference call on the 10th of18

October.  And at that point, we'll also be talking a19

little bit more potentially about whether there will20

or won't be some telephone testimony from Dr. Kreamer21

later in the proceedings.22

Again, our thanks to you for being with us23

today.24

And this prehearing conference is25
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adjourned.1

(Whereupon, at 12:01 p.m., the proceedings2

in the above-entitled matter were adjourned.)3
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